WEDNESDAY, MAY 9, 2012 
BOARD OF HEALTH

REGULAR MEETING
Robert McLintock Chairman, Ray Grant, Douglas Brown LPN, Victoria Kinniburgh RN, Robert Costa and Health Agent Beth Hallal, RS 
At 4:31 PM Mr. McLintock called the meeting to order.

Mr. McLintock stated before we start I would like to introduce Mr. Bob Costa as a member of the Board of Health. 

CONSENT CALENDAR

Consider approval of Regular Session Minutes of April 4, 2012 
Mr. Brown made the motion to accept the minutes as presented, seconded by Ms. Kinniburgh RN and so voted 3-0-2 abstaining. . 

Consider approval of Regular Session Minutes of April 25, 2012.

Mr. Grant made the motion to accept the minutes as presented, seconded by Mr. Brown LPN and so voted 4-0 with 1 abstaining.  
OLD BUSINESS

DISCUSSION REGARDING FLU VACCINE AND OBTAINING A DOCTOR’S SIGNATURE.  

Ms. Hallal stated I have put in a call to the vaccine program and she is waiting for a call back.  I spoke to the person in the enrollment program and I still have time to do this.  Ms Hallal asked if they would like her to talk about the program.  I know you thought that it always went to the schools, but it only went to the schools during H1N1.  That is when the schools got involved other than that it was run by the Board of Health.  The concentration was on the older generation not on the younger generation.  

Mr. McLintock stated I remember when you used to have it at Johnson & Wales it was all elderly people. 

Ms. Hallal stated H1N1 was different it went after the younger generation.  So that is why we felt to concentrate on the high risk children first because they were only giving the vaccine in bits and pieces.  We concentrated on the high risk children. 
Mr. McLintock stated they do get charged for them and a lot of people don’t realize that. 

Ms. Hallal stated they do take third party payments; they have to have it submitted to their insurance and pay a percentage. 

Mr. McLintock stated there is a percentage of some kind I am not sure what it is. 

Ms. Hallal stated we also got the vaccine for free.  

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated we don’t pay for this, the State of Massachusetts provides the vaccine in full.  They give us money to run the flu clinics. 

Ms. Hallal stated they gave us money to run the clinics during the H1N1.
Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated that money goes back to them if it is not run for the clinic it goes back to the State.  

Mr. McLintock asked if they do that during a normal flu season. 

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated pay for it no. 

Ms. Hallal stated that was because H1N1 such a severe situation.  They called it an epidemic. 

Mr. McLintock stated the normal thing we had going on before, but we never paid. 

Ms. Hallal stated no we never charge. 

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated we never charge.  We can’t charge because it is coming free from the State.  You can’t charge for something that you are receiving from the State’s Department of Public Health. 

Ms. Hallal asked Ms. Curzake how many vaccines we used to receive. 

Ms. Curzake stated 335.

Ms. Hallal stated I have to send them a usage sheet and our usage has gone way down since H1N1 because you can get a shot wherever you go.  
Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated you have to pay for it. 

Ms. Hallal stated also the insurance.  I’m not sure how much you have to pay for it.  People think it is more convenient to get your prescription fill and you can even get your blood pressure taken.  And they do all these things.  The year before last only 70 people came.  So they only gave us 50 shots and we only gave out 47.  There is nobody breaking down our doors trying to get a shot. 

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated I don’t think we should stop the program.  
Ms. Hallal stated no we did not stop the program. 

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated I know this was discussed at the last meeting.  I don’t think we should stop the program, we are getting it for free, and it is costing us absolutely nothing and we are making it available to those perhaps can’t get out somewhere and can’t go to a store and pay for whatever the co-pay is on their insurance.  I think if you make it available the way we always have to any of the residents in the town.
Mr. Costa stated some residents don’t even have any health insurance. 

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated that is it what about those who don’t have any health insurance, when it is free.  I can see if we were paying for everything, but when it is a free program.  Why you would not want to continue the program.  

Mr. Brown LPN stated we had no idea what the cost was last week.  
Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated Beth knows what the cost is; Denise knows there is no cost. 

Ms. Hallal stated you never asked and then we put it on the agenda.  

Mr. Brown stated we never asked the question.  Our concern was the lack of participation in the program and now we have to find a doctor.  

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated we had one. 

Mr. Brown LPN stated and now we have to find a doctor to sign off on the program.  

Ms. Hallal asked if the Board wanted her to try, call another Town and ask what doctor they use.  Maybe he would trust me to follow the CDC rules and regulations.  It is their license, they are signing their name it is their license.  That doctor might not have faith in me like the previous doctor.  

Mr. McLintock stated we are early in the game at this point.  I think what we are doing with the elderly was very well attended for a long, long time.  Now it is going the other way if any of you have had shots and I have had a shot at the pharmacy.  Usually because it is I don’t have time and I want to run in and run out and it works that way.    

Ms. Hallal asked may I ask you what your insurance did. 


Mr. McLintock stated he has no idea because I had supplementary insurance.  I know it was more than $25-$30 something like that.  There is no privacy it is terrible.  I think the way the town used to do in this is only my opinion, I have had it on both sides, if we can do that and it is not going to break the bank and everything else I think we should investigate.  That is my thinking on it. 
Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated I think if we stop it the people in town would be asking why we stopped it.  I agree our numbers have gone down year to year.  But that is not to say we haven’t had flu this year in case anyone doesn’t realize it.  The flu season is now.  Believe me flu is back.

Ms. Hallal agreed with Ms. Kinniburgh RN.

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated it is back with those who have been vaccinated because we have had no winter we did not get the flu outbreak in those months.  And the flu shot is only really good for a three month time period.  
Mr. Grant stated I am just a little confused and dismay as well.  I’m not sitting on this Board to rubber stamp everything.  There is absolutely no reason why I can’t ask questions and get answers to those questions and that is why I asked for this to be on the agenda.  There was not enough information to make a decision.  I don’t like some of the comments you have made already this evening.   

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated I was angry when I found out.  

Mr. Grant stated you weren’t here so don’t pass judgment. 

Mr. McLintock stated one at a time, he has the floor.  In all fairness to everybody there was a lot of discussion that went on but there were no real specifics.  That we could pin down and that is what Mr. Grant is coming from.  And you weren’t here to fill in some of the stuff we didn’t have.
Ms. Hallal stated that is why we put this on the agenda. 


Mr. Grant stated that is correct.  That is exactly right.  There was a reason for it to be put on.  What doctor were you using previously?

Ms. Hallal stated Dr. William Brown. 

Mr. Grant asked if there has been any discussion, if the Board would to continue this policy, the school department has a school physician on staff, not on staff but we do have a school physician that over sees.  I am assuming the Town doesn’t have a physician, why wouldn’t we ask the school physician if he would be willing to. 

Ms. Hallal asked for permission to go talk to him.  

Mr. Grant stated it would seem to me to make the make the most sense.  He is already involved with the Town.  He signs off the medication procedures and things like that for the school department.  He does the pre-sport physicals for the students in Town who can’t afford it.  I would suggest we approach him first since he is already working with the Town of Seekonk.  I can give you his number tomorrow, I have it at work.  I would suggest we start there.  If you can find a physician who is willing to oversee the program then I don’t see the reason why we wouldn’t continue.  
Mr. Grant stated again, some of these things I am just not going to rubber stamp. 

Mr. McLintock stated correct me if I am wrong, I think the school department was involved giving shots. 

Ms. Hallal and Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated together that was only H1N1.

Mr. McLintock stated so we were using the Visiting Nurses Association and the people they brought in. 

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated I gave shots, Dr Brown gave shots. 


Ms Hallal stated the Board members volunteered. 

Mr. McLintock asked how many people got shots. 

Ms. Hallal stated we don’t remember. 

Mr. McLintock stated since we are going to be reviewing and possibly of bringing in a new doctor, or whatever.  We can go over the whole program. 

NEW BUSINESS

Request for variance of the septic system  for 38 Covel Ave – Collins Engineering, - Bruce & Kim Phaneuf.  

   a. Variance from section 310 CMR 15.211 minimum 10’ to 5’ setback from property
       line leaching area.


   b. Variance from section 310 CMR 15.211 minimum 20’ to 5’ setback from foundation 

       wall to leaching area. 


   c. Variance from section 310 CMR 15.211 minimum 10’ to 4’ setback from foundation


        wall to septic tank

Mr. Steve Rumba of Collins Civil Engineering Group stated this is a septic system repair and as you can see a very small lot only 4200 square feet.  It is really tight for space.  Some existing leaching pits in the back yard, a shed, a deck and a big concrete area.  There is a little more room in the front of the house for the system.  We did get the system to fit with local upgrade approval for the setback to the property lines which are the street line, from the leaching field to the house and the septic tank to the house. 

Ms. Hallal asked Mr. Rumba if he had the green card.  

Mr. Rumba stated he has not gotten it back. 

Ms. Hallal stated that would be the notification that the engineering company sent to the DPW.

Mr. Rumba stated we are not affecting the abutting properties, just the street lines.  There is really not much choice on this one. 

Ms. Hallal stated she has reviewed the plans.  If not for the property line setback this gentleman would not have to be here this evening.  There is no other place for this system.  What it is designed is 100% better than what is out there right now.  I am making the recommendation to grant the variance.  
Mr. McLintock stated is the setback of the leaching area is that the problem as it relates to the property line. 

Mr. Rumba stated to the property line, we are supposed to be ten feet off the property line and we are going five feet.  The leach field by Title 5 is 20 feet off the foundation wall we are going five with a liner around the field.  Title 5 requires ten feet for the septic tank and we are going four feet.  

Mr. McLintock asked where was it before in the same spot. 


Mr. Rumba stated in the backyard.  

Ms. Hallal stated under Title 5 if they can’t meet the setbacks it is a requirement that they out 40 mil.  They will have to do quite a bit of plumbing they do have the different areas where the sewer pipe is going out.  That is something else they will have to do.  They are really tiny lots, there is nothing else we can do.  
Mr. McLintock asked if there is anything else we can do without violating the setbacks from what I am looking at there really isn’t.  So then my questions becomes what exposure does the Town have from liability stand point of violating there own by-laws. 

Ms. Hallal stated this is a State law.

Mr. Rumba stated it is Title 5 which the Board of Health can grant approvals.  

Ms. Hallal stated it is on the street where the setback is short. 

Mr. Costa asked if there is a curb cut on Summit Ave for the water.  

Ms. Hallal stated you will need to call the water department and make sure that is squared away. 

Mr. Costa stated if there is a curb stop on Summit seeing that they are digging up the whole property anyway, I might be a good idea instead of bringing the water right through the septic system.  

Ms. Hallal stated the water department is 15 feet in, this Town.  It is their regulation you will need to satisfy.  

Mr. Rumba stated 15 feet from the. 

Ms. Hallal stated that is why you should speak to the superintendent of the water department. 

Mr. Rumba stated okay and come in off of Summit.  

Ms. Hallal stated anyone who has an issue will have the same issue.  

Mr. Costa stated if there is a curb stop on Summit it is a wise idea to bring in the water that way. 

Ms. Hallal stated that can be modified in the as built plan.  
Ms. Kinniburgh RN asked if this is a mounded system. 


Ms. Hallal stated no its not.

Mr. McLintock stated so let me make sure I know what you are saying.  The design is okay as far as you are concerned.  You want the as-built to reflect the water.  


Ms. Hallal stated yes. 

Mr. Grant made the motion to approve the variance from property line leaching area. from foundation wall to leaching area and from foundation wall to septic tank, seconded by Mr. Costa and so voted unanimously.  
HEALTH AGENT’S REPORT 


Septic Disposal Plans approved by the Health Agent 



6 Betty’s Way


Darren & Meghan DaLuz 



398 Central Ave

James Taylor 





77 Mayflower Drive

Daniel Rocha 



1475 Newman Ave 

Almac Three LLC 



197 Willard Ave

Michael & Sharon Smith 

Ms. Hallal handed out the report of the submittal of septic plan review to the Board.  Those that have an asterisk needed to go to conservation.  

Ms. Hallal also passed out a draft letter to the Department of Environmental Protect.  She has asked the Board to review the letter.  

Mr. McLintock stated he wished to bring the Board up to date.  There is a major subdivision being put in off of Newman Ave.  Unfortunately it is large enough, 13 to 14 houses.  It backs up very close to the major well that supplies the water district.  It is in the recharge area.  Last year that well produced 380 million gallons.  They have been before this Board and last night they were before the planning board.  We have some concerns.  They did get the preliminary approved by the Planning Board.  We have also been given some information about the middle school.  DEP got involved with it and insisted we put in a FAST system.  It cost us a lot of money to put in even though the flow rates didn’t measure up and have not measured up.  There is a lot of concern from the water district and everybody else.  That is where we are at right now.  There is a meeting tomorrow, Beth, myself and the guy that is monitoring the middle school since it was installed.  This is something that is going to be ongoing for a while until we get it resolved.  There was an attempt made and an agreement, the guy dropped out and sold it to this guy for twice the amount of money.  
Mr. Brown LPN stated that is a breach of contract. 

Mr. McLintock stated if there was a contract I have heard both side.  I don’t know.  But on something this important all these little things need to be looked at.  That is where we are.  On the letter where did Mr. Rowe name come from?


Ms. Hallal stated we deal with him at the State.  

Mr. Grant stated it covers all our concerns addressed at the last meeting.  I would make a motion to send this off under our letter head. 

Mr. Brown LPN stated would it be advisory to send it to the Environmental Protection Agency too.  Is that something that would give us another avenue. 

Mr. McLintock stated that is why I asked for this meeting tomorrow.  I want some education on who, what where or when.  

Mr. Brown LPN stated what if we don’t get the level of cooperation we expect from the State of Massachusetts. 

Ms. Hallal stated we write another letter. 

Mr. McLintock stated he has been working on that system for 15 years.  He has been up in Attleboro for ever.  He has a lot of experience.  We are going to try and get together tomorrow to see what everybody has been doing to see if we are on the same page.  Anyone who wants to come is invited but I need to know ahead of time.  The motion is to send this letter out as written, and I am going to ask that you send copies to the Board of Selectmen, Building Department, Conservation, developer and zoning just as an informational thing.  Is it okay to include those. 
Mr. Grant stated yes. 

Mr. McLintock stated the motion was made, seconded by Ms. Kinniburgh RN and so voted unanimously. 
COMMUNITY SPEAKS

There was no community speaks at this time. 

BOARD CORRESPONDENCE AND COMMENTS
Mr. Brown LPN stated he has an issue he would like to bring up.  The fire recently on Maple Av, I walked over there to take a look.  I don’t know if you had a chance, but you should go over there and take a look. 
Mr. McLintock stated he has been over there. 

Mr. Brown LPN stated there is a significant mess there now with steel and concrete.  One wall of the building, I’m sorry 3 walls remain of one building the main building, structural unsound.  It appears to be unsound. 


Mr. McLintock stated there is an issue as it relates to the fourth wall that is gone because of the gas pipe.  It was not shut off and it blew.  

Mr. Brown LPN state the gas company should assume some of the responsibility for this cleanup.  Through their negligence what was potentially a minor fire turned out to be a major fire.  

Mr. McLintock stated it is worse than that because it took them over 2 to 3 hours to respond to an emergency call.  Then when they got there they couldn’t find the shut offs.  


Mr. Brown LPN stated I would like to see the Town’s Board of Selectmen address this issue. 

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated it was. 

Mr. Brown LPN stated this fire could have been controlled much earlier if that gas main wasn’t treating the fire and the property devastation would not have been. 

Mr. McLintock stated the gas company will be in this building in the morning to meet with the Board of Selectmen.  He if flying in because some of the things that happen.  What really happened was when they got here they could not find the shut off.  They went out to the main road to try to shut it off.  They found it and they couldn’t turn it.  They ended up coming up the street cutting out the blacktop and going down to find the shut off.  Then installing a shut off or the found the shut off and finally managed to turn it off.  I saw photos that morning.  It was a big fire ball coming out of the side of the building.  We were very lucky.
Mr. Brown LPN asked what type of clean up is this going to be, as far as the gas company are they going to authorize the clean up.

Mr. McLintock stated it is just not the gas company.  That building has been abandoned for three years.  
Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated she did not realize there was a mill back there. 

Mr. McLintock stated he used to by a lot of machinery parts out of there. 
Mr. Brown LPN stated now there is steel back there and you are going to have people, scrappers going over there to try and recover the steel and the scrap metal in the back.  There is probably a fortune in scrap metal over there. 
Mr. McLintock stated I am glad you mentioned that, I will mention that tomorrow.  There are a lot of issues including asbestos and other things.

Mr. Brown LPN stated the problem is it is a residential neighborhood also.  There are houses in the area.  That are can not be neglected there has to be some type of State cleanup or some type of gas company cleanup initiated quickly to resolve some of these issues.  That would be my concern.  
Mr. McLintock asked if there are any other issues.  He believes it is being handled as quickly as it can with the right people.  Let’s put it that way.  The day that I was there DEP was there they were all there, the Fire Chief, the Police Chief, the Selectmen were there.  It is not being overlooked.  

Mr. Brown LPN stated I know it is not.  I just wanted to publicly.

Mr. McLintock stated the other concern is the Ten Mile River which that thing backs up too, is that stuff running into the river.  They have already taken steps as I understand.  That is where it stands right now. 


Ms. Kinniburgh RN asked about the Haz-Mat thing.

Ms. Hallal stated she got a call from the Fire Chief and he told me what was going on.  I spoke with someone from DEP and about two and one half later I called back and they were wrapping up.  

Mr. McLintock stated they were taking air samples, I don’t know what happened with that, I don’t know about the asbestos.  There is a lot of stuff they are going to be doing, I expect to be brought to date tomorrow morning.  
Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated she was talking about the incident at the Showcase and the gas. 

Ms. Hallal stated the Haz-Mat from DEP was down and they have all the equipment.  It is very sad.  Those children were very smart.  They stayed away and called 911.  They did evacuate the carnival.  

BOARD CORRESPONDENCE AND COMMENTS

At 5:11pm Mr. Grant made the motion to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Costa and so voted unanimously.  

APPROVED AT THE BOARD OF HEALTH MEETING OF JULY 18, 2012
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